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PROCEEDINGS

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE MICHAEL A NEMEC: This

morning we are having a further prehearing conference in

the case captioned FEquitable Natural CGas Company Versus The

beoples Natural Gas Company. The docke: is at C-20031128.

Present by way of telephone in Harrison are Thomas

Niesen and Charles Thomas representing Equitable Gas,

Joknnie Simns fepresenting the Office of Trial Staff, Mr.
Kevin Moody representing NRG Energy. Present in the
hearing room with me are Attorney Tony Picadio representing

PACT, Norman Kennard and Susan George representing Peoples

| Natural Gas Company. Alsoc, Mr. Frutchey is on'the line

also for Equitable Gas.
- My name is Michael Nemec and, of course, I have been

trying to get this case organized and get it proceeding,

and nere we are again.

I received second prehearing conference memcoranda
from Equitable and from Peoples. First of all, since it's
your case, Mr. Thomas, why don't you start off.

MR. THOMAS: Thank you, Your Honor. As we

incdicated in our prehearing memoranda and as was also

indicated in Dominion Peoples' prehearing memoranda, a

history of the case has been set forth and 1 don't think

“there's any need Lo go into that history of how we got to

where we are.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY‘ (717) 7617150
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We had asked far_an‘exténsibn and a further
prehearing conference and extension of all the schedules,‘
generally 60 days. However, we didn't specifically ésk ﬁork
the hearings be set 60 days in advance of the earlier set
of hearings. |
We have been cohducting~discovery“,DiscOvery

remains ongoing. As indicated in Equitable’s prehearing

i memorandum, five sets of interrogatories were propounded.

We have received responses recenktly Irom Dominion Peoples

on 2z, Set 2 interrogatories and 1, Set 3 interrogatories.

We know from having reviewed those that we don't

believe that they fully provided all of the informat;cn

‘that was requested so that we have a Set 6 in preparation

‘as we speak. We also indicated in our prehearing

merorandum that we plan to have three or four depositions,

one of Ms. George, and we plan to go forward with thosc.

I think, having said tnat, it's a little early at
this time to schedule the hearings unless we do so at dates
out into the fall bécause both companies have their 1307(f)
cases coming up,. l'think Equitaﬁle has received over‘a
hundred interrogatories so far, I think it's over 120,‘in
that proceeding.

I was looking at the interrogatories. A number of
them are boiler p;ate) a‘number are not, but I assume that

Peoples is receiving a number in its 1307(f) proceeding,

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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and because of that, Your Honor, 1 think we need to go

forward with Lhe discovery phase in this proceeding with

the idea that the hearings would not be held until some

time in the fall.

One additioral point in that ragard 15 that we have
filed a Count 5. We are challenging Peoples' right to
serve in the Golden Triangle. We Lhihk that it would
expedite consideration and’resoiution Gf’this proceeding if
Count 5 bifurcated and that we go forwarc on Count 5 first

because if successful, it may obviate the need for further

participation by PACT. Tkthink it would remove the PACT

issues. |
| Ihere are still other issues with respect to the
nther counts that would still bé appropriate for
resoiutian, but if we bifurcaLed Cauntré and resclved it, I
thna Lhe issue with Iespa 't Lo servi ce to PACT would be
resolved,as parl of ihat and in the end it wculd expedite
the entire proceeding. |
e, Equ:table, are nol serving PACT righl now. I
dor't think that the other parties are being nurt by the
need for a full discovery phase on thas proceeclﬂc, and T
think that as we develop tne rﬂcord we are 1earﬂ1ng more
dn6 more that will be dpprogrlatp for ev1dpnt1ary
resentation and I don't think anybody is bC1ng harmed by a

therougn investigation of the issues.

COMMONWEALTH REPORT'NG «C‘Of\.’iP,l-‘\}*vl'?v {717y 761-7150
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That, in a nutshell, is where we are, Your Honor.

Just in response to some of what was in Dominion Peoples'

second prehearing memo, I don't want anybody to think that

Equitable Gas Company is against competition. Eguitable
believes that competition is apprapriate as long as it's
fair compét;tion. - ’

’ We believe that was Dominion Peoples is dbihg, for
the reasons we have averred, is not fair competition. We
BelieVékLhat iL’s in violation of the Public utility Code
and the public interest.

JUDGE NEMEC: T wanﬁ EO understand your position at
this point. Your proposal is to proceed onjCount 5 with
further discovery and then perhaps a,hearing in the fall at
some point? | |

MR, THOMAS:  Yes, in the...

JUDGE NEMEC:  And then a decision on Count 5, and

depending on what that decision is, then whether to proceed

on Counts 1 through 4%

MR. THOMAS: ch, that, in a nutshell, would be it,
Your HOnér, and i1f we were to proceed with respect to
Counts 1 throuqh 4 and if Equitable were successful in
Count 5, I'm not so sure that we would need to tie up some
of the parties, other than Dominion Peoplﬁs, that are
involved in this proceeding because if Equitable is |

successful on Count 5, really Lhe issue with respect with

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  1717) 761-7150
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service to PACT would go away.

JUDGE NEMEC: Lel's go with the bifurcation matter

first. Mr. Kennard.

MR. KENNARD: Your Honor, Dominicn Péopleskwauld
oppose the bifurcation of this case. First off, it's
xnapprcpriate to file a motion, essentially. under the
guise of a prehearing conferénce nemorandum.

The préhearing conference memo was filed at guarter
to 4:00 on rriday. If bifurcation 1sktc be an issue, then
BEguiteble should set i1t forth as a motion aﬁd give all the

parties the opportunity to carefully consider it and

respond in writing.

We came to this prehearing conterence today ready

“establish a schedule, and we sent you —-- when Equitable

asked for its last delay, we stipulated it with them and wé
Seﬁt you a letter that we jointly~workéd on and agreed to.
that said the purpose of the prehearing conference today‘
was to establish specific dates for the upcoming events.
ILt's a waste of time for us to be here today and now
have Eguitable argue that, well, we shouldn’t eétablish a
schedule because we would like to bifurcate the case and

until that bifurcation is resolved, we can't possibly

establish a schedule.

Trere's no reason, but going to merits of it, if

Your Honor pleases, as opposed to the procedural problems

COMMONWEALTH REPOATING COMPANY . (717} 761-7150
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that Equitable has created by doing it the way it did it,
there's no reason for an extension for bifuxcatibn;

First off, it is~ngt'd1Sposxt19e of‘é&eﬁ the right~
to-serve issue to go into Count 5 because eveaif~ we
believe that Déminion Peoples never gave up service rights.,
I+ méy have transferred customers, it may have transferred
facilities, but there's not any evidence that there was
@Jm* any intent to give up service terr_.tory.

In fackt, throughout the 1980s, Dominion Peoples
cortinued to make offers in the downtown Pittsburgh area to

provide service without any oblection from Equitable. But,

even were, in the remote chance, that service territory

found to have been abandoned, the point of del;vefy of Lthat
service is outside the ot area}that Eqditablc claims
service was impliuitly abandoneﬂ. So, ‘t's not a
digpositive issue.

The second point 15 that these issues are all
intertwined. The issue c¢f seruicé territory also relates
to competition between companies. Tt also relates to the
price terms that are related Lo Lhe transaction.

I‘thought 1t was interesting in explaining the
motion that Mr. Thomas did, that bjfurcation may not even
resolve the other counts. That - and I Lake it.from that
that there is substantial pessibility that Equitable may

continue to proceed with the other counts even if service

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY -~ (717) 761-7150
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“territory is resolved.

They say it resolves it as to PACT, is what he said,

but I don't Lhink ~- eVen see how that's true, but PACT is

still very interested in the terms and conditions of

gervice, and if that litigation continues, then all we have

ddne is simply elongated this proceeding.

We find it incredulous, Your Hchor, that we could
sasily focus on Coun: 5 and the service térritary and
Equitable will continuve to argue about predatory pricing
ané if we don’'t resolvé the predatory pricing allegation at
the same time, then Equitéble is free to maké the argument
without ever having had to produce evidence on the pricing
issue.

This complaint was filed in August of 2003. The
issues nhere aren't that complicated. If a rate case can be
resclved in nine’monhhs, certainly this éaﬁ‘ga to trial
withxn 12 months of the date of the filing.

Dominion Peoples is not airaid to go to hearings,
Your H@nor,‘in fact wants to do so, wants its day in court.
As we said last November when we had a prehéaring
conference, bominion Peoples wants to clear i:s‘name.
Equitable continues to assert unproven aliegations as fact
and we nced resolution of Lﬁat. |

This is Equitable's third attempt to delay this

case. In the original prehearing conference, Dominion

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761.7150
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Peoples was prepared to go to trial in April. We arqued
that through. Equitablé xesiétéd, arguing that a
significant amount oE'LLme'isynéeded for discovery. At

that point Equitable hadn't undertaken any discovery and

 they put out a couple sets subsequently to that.

At the first prehearing conference we Compfomlsed on
a hearing in‘May, and in January, Equitable moved to extend
the schedule by 60 days tq'ailow time for further discovery
on Count 5. That motion that was filed Lo extend Lhe

schedule is the same as their prehearing conference memo.

In fact, a lot of the language is &irectiy put of that.

Now two and a half months later Equitable is back
pefore Your Honor saying, well, we need deposiﬁions.. This

was an argument they made back in November. Why don't we

‘have depositions? Why isn't Equitable willing to move
forward on this case? Why are they now talking about some

~time in the fall?

Dominion Peoples,and PACT, Your Honor, both need
clesure on this case, and Equitable needs to 3tep up to the
place and prosecute its complaint rather than avoid it.

We oppose bifurcatior and we propose, as we did in

our prehearing conference memo, to work out the matter of

szhedulingkwith Your Honer and the part;es so that we are

in traal in July and Augus:t.

MR. THOMAS:  May it please, Your Honor, I would

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING GOMPANY {717} 761-7150
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‘just like to respond to a couple of things Mr. Kennard

said. Equitable has not been delaying this case., There
were regulation deadlines for responding to discovery. We

voluntarily agreed to those at the beginning to accbmmodate

_counsel's vacation schedule.

Then we agreed to a furtherx extenélﬁn to accommodate
the fact that there was & strike at Peoples whiCh;fby the
way, three days after we agreed was over. It still took 50
days Lo get tLhe respohses, and it wasn't Eguitable that
originally requested the additional 60 days, it was jointly
after my discussion with counsel for ﬁominionfpeoples, and
counsel for Doninion Peoples was the one who,wréte the
letler. | | |

We have not been delaying the case. It's just taken

. s0 long for the discovery responses and tLhere, as I said,

hasn't been a strike for $ome Lime. Quite frankly, Your
Honor, when we are qettinq the responses, they aré
incomplete. We have to follow them up. From what we are
seeing, even in the.incomplegé responses, it's fertile
ground for cven further inquiry before we go Lo hearing.,

I don't have a problem'nor does Egquitable have a
problem with'SChedulingkdates for hearing provided we have
the urderstanding that the besi time for hearing is in the
fall and the best way to go about it to do Count 5 first

because Count 5 may eliminate the PACT matter very quickly.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717} 761.7150
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It's our Qusitian that Peoples abandoned its sérvice
rights in the Golden Triangle. We think it's a geographic
area that is well known in the city. We have evidence to
p;esent on that point. We have outstanding discovery
seeking nore evidence’from Peoples' records on it, but what
have fo&nd is pretty good. |
‘VWe don't think that Peoples has the right to ser&ice
in the Golden Triangle which fhey abandored. Then they
come back 34 years later and they say, wéll,‘the se:vide
connection is outside the Golden Triangle and they financed
the connecting line. | |
We think Count 5 needs to be resolved first. We
think’that’s the most expeditious way to g We are
preparéd Lo SChedule the hearings today and we are prepared

to schedule various dates with the understanding that the

best time for those hearings is in the fall ané the most

gxpeditious resolution of this case s to do CQunt 5 first.
QUDGE NEMEC: How do yon respond to the comment

that you perhaps shouldkhave filed a formal motion to that
effect and given parties an opportunity to réspond in
writing?

 MR. THOMAS: If that's the way the parties would
like it, we will file the motion today, Your Honor. We did
it in & prehearing conference memo and we thought that that

was sufficient time to address that issue. 1If Your Honor

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761:7150
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Qould like a formal motion, we can file a Formal mot:on.

JUDGE NEMEC:  Orxay. Let's hear whal some of the
other parties have to say. Mr. Simms, anry comment?

MR. STMMS: NQ, Your’Hanr,' |

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr. Moody?

MR. MOODY: No,‘YOur Honor .

JUDGE NEMEC:  Mr. Picadio?

MR. PICAﬁID: 1}would strongly oppose bifurcating
the issue of whether Peoples abandbned the service
territory. I think‘there is a bifurcatioﬁ issue here,:but
that's not it. | |

This issue that T see is under what circumsiances

¢ar the PUC invalidatze this contract that was privately

negotiated between Peoples and PACT. I thirk that's an

entirely different guestion as to whether the Commission
should somehow ihcrease its regulations of the ievel of
competition that has been going on in western Pennsylvania.
| PACT re.ied on the public tariff filings here, which
Feaples"ta:iﬁf‘sh@ws that it is serving Pittstrgh, the

City of Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, so we look and we see

that we are in that'ter:itory. We take a laokyat their

tariff and find that all of the provisions of our contract
comply with the tariff.

Under those circumstences, I don't think the

Cormission has'the'authority to invalidate that contract

COMMONWEALTH REPCRTING COMPANY {717} 761-7150
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regardless of what the Commission wanis to do in the future

about cbmpetiticn. That's the iSsue, it seems ko me;’that
snould be resolved first and then PACT can go home.

JUDGE NEMEC: = Oray. Mr. Thomas.

MR. THOMAS: May it please Your Honor, we had a
difficult t:ime hearing everything that Mr. Picadio was
saying. He was breaking up}’ I got the gist that PACT :5s
oppésa& to the bifurcation. I heard him say that PACT
studied the tariff of Peoples and they saw a listlng of the
City of Pittsburgh or Allegheny Clounty.

Your Honor, that deesn't make’Count 5 go away, and
it doesn't make Equitable's complaint against Dominion

Peoples with respect to Count 5 or any of the other counts

inappropriate or push it to Lthe side.

The fact that Lhere is a contract entered;into with
a company that is, in our opinion, violating the Public
Utiiity Code as well as Commission regulations; the fact
that there is a signature on that contract doesn't trump
thc Fact that there have becen violations of the Code and
the regulations and so forth. |

Count 5 1s certainly appropriate and if Dominion
Peoples does not have the right to service customers
located in Lhe Go.den Triangle, then that contract is going
tn have to go away. The Commission certainly could

invalidate the contrack, but it certainly is a more

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717).761-7150
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fondamental issue than that.

If you think about it, Your Honor, you abandon a

“whole area of the city 34 years, 33 years ago, and then you

come back 33 years later and you handpick'che'customers you

may wish to serve, I think thal's not a - and using what,

“in our opinion, is rate discrimination, I think that

becones a service disCriminatién L5sue as‘well, dangerously
close to the old red lining we used to:see*

I Lhink that it is a ﬁundanéntal issaé, and we Jjust
weren't aware of 1t when we'fiied the initial complaint,
but this Cbunt 5 is really a/seridus issue for the
Commission to consider, and you throw in the other matters,
as our discovery is prodﬁcing, with respect to what is
being used in displaced Service by the existing provider
and sbm@ of the tactics being pséd,'iifs,Certainly not a
situation Lhat is in the public interest. |

Lt's not really a situation invo.ving fair
compétition. It's not really a situation involving the
type of competition that was envisioned by the Act.

| - MR. KENNARD: Your Honor, if I might respond.
~JUDGE NEMEC: Okay, go ahead.

MR. KENNARD: I think Mr. Thomas just condemned his

own theory on bifurcation. What he said was that Dominion

Pecples abandoned 33 years ago and combined it with the

'redatbry pricing. Obvicusly we disagreé with the merits

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717)761-7150
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an argument on the merits.

More fundamentally we are talking about the
bifurcation, and we do think that Equitabia, despite the
fact that they are now asking for bifurcation, every time
they talk about abandonment Lhey talk about predatoiy‘
pricing and they shouldn't be allowed to do that.

We've got to get their evidence out on the table.

We can continue to have these prehearing conferences where

Mr. Thomas makes prejudicial arguments about what the facts

are going to prove without ever having tc prove the facts.

Let's gel to the merits of this case.

‘Peoples did not abandon service :er:ihbry in
Pittsburgh. 1n’ﬁact, they have continuously provided
service in Pittsburgh. With respect to the area
colloguially known as the Golden Trianglé, that's not a
known service territory.

It wasn't abandoned in 1977 by the simplé transfer
of customers to Fquitable, and DOmiﬁlGﬂ Pepgles has
Qantidued to offer service in that'Gclden Triangle area in

the 1980s and through the 1990s. Besides that, the point

I of delivery is not within the Golden Tr.angle,

So, thal's my response to the merits of it, but nore
fundamentally we can't talk about competition, we can't

talk overlapping service territory, we can't talk about

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPARNY ~ (717) 761-7150
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predatory pricing in some convenient order of one, two,
three because iLhis case doesn’'t lend itself to that
intellectually, legally it doesn’'t, and administratively it
doesn’ t. |

We will now have two hearings, is whatl Equitable‘s
prbpoSai 1s. They'have~been pushing off any hearing |
whatsoever. Now we aré going to pugh off two hearings.

MR . ?HQMAS: May it pleasé, Ycur Honor, Pecp.es has
not served in the Golden Triangle for 33 years until their
gservice to PACT. That's a fact. |

MR. KENNARD: It's not a fact until it;s on the
record, and let's ée: there.

JUDGE NEMEC: We could go on for a long time back
ané forth. In crder to impdse sohe order on this
proceeding, I am gecing to ask ymu’to put your ﬁotion to
bifurcate in writing, and upon receipt bf it, the parties
will have ten wcrkinq days to respond in w:iting_ Then I
will issue an znterim order with regardkto the conclusions
I reach, and then we will go from there on the bifurcation.

Do you want‘tc go»into‘any discovery disputes now?

MR. KENNARD: Your Hénor, before we leave the
bifurcation, everybody is on the line, we‘:é all here
tcéay" The rest of us, and hopefully EQuitable-toa, is
prepared to télk about a schedules, 'Can we not get to that

and at least tentatively set up a sCheéule and not waste

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717} 761.7150
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this day because Equitable put in,é bifurcation proposal
three working hours ago?

JUDGE NEMEC: You mean schedule tor hearings?
’MRi KENNARD: Yes. k

JUDGE NEMEC: You can talk about it. What I was

- thinking about doing is -- let's do 1t this Way. Both in

the motion to bifurcate and in your responses, put forth

with that a proposed schedule in accord with your

respective pos:tions on the bifurcat.on.

Depending on where I come down on the mdtion to
bifurcate, then I will also include a proposed schedule
which you can then -- you will have something inkwriting to
lock at and you can ccme‘back with your countei oroposals.

MR. KENNARD:  Your Honor, I contacted counsel for

Eguitable last Wednesday and said that we want to work out

a schedule. I nevér heard anything back from them. At
guarter to 4:00 on Friday, we had this motion to bifurcate
~= this prehearing conference motion, memo.

There is no motion for bifurcation pending. Can we
not try to set up a schedule without considering the
motion, which hasn't even been filed yet, wiéh all the
parties here, and then we can change it if the bifurcation
is granted, but can we not put today to soume useful
purpose?

JUDGE NEMEC: Sure, we can do that. Maybe we can

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPARNY {7173 761-7150
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start by trying to resolve any outstanding disCovery
disputes before we get to a schedule. |

MR, KENNARD:  Okay.

JUDGE NEMEC: Forgive nme, but I don't have it
memorized in terms Qf,what‘the discovery disputes afe,kbut
I khaw that there are outstanding discove:y disputes.  We
need to resolve those before wa get tce the schedule.

I would furthGI point out that it's Equitablé;s case

and they don't secr to be in any hurry to prosecute Lt.
Y

'Uﬁtil I get —-- one of the big hunks of paper that L have

Jast puiled out that got misfiled with what I have in front
of me was Duquesne's provider of last resort éaée, which isg
a time~limited case that T have to get resolved on or
before July 1st. That’s‘ccmlng up like a freight train in
my face. |

MR, THOMAS: May it please Your Honor?

JUDGE NEMEC: | Go ahead. ;

MR. THOMAS: Thekreason why we haven‘t come forward

to propose our hearing dates, which would I guess set the

schedule for everything else, 1s because while it's been

difticult, we are learning so much more with every setyof

discovery response so that we aren't really in a position
Lo know the extent of our direct case. '
We need to have the discovery be concluded. We

would have no problem providing a'prcposeﬂ schedule with

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY . {717) 7617150
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our motion. We have no problen wiﬁh later today try:ing to
work out a proposed scheduled with counsel for any of the
pariies. | |

We think, though, that the Lrigger point would be
what the hearing dates would be in the fall, what issues,
which counts will be considefed on these dates ahd Lhen we
can back it off. If we go with a 60-day extension of the
various testimony submission dates and so forth, we may
wind up hav.ng tastimah? that's surrebucttal tnat's filed
some time in mid-luly, but not picking up the case again
until Septeﬁber. |

~That's why we think it would be better if we were

going to hearings in September to push Lb&kéates for

discovery and the direct cases and responsive testimony,

rebuttal testimony ané surrebuttal testimony closer to
those fall hearings days.

Again, we wculd bekhappy'to speak with counsel for
any party, counsel for all parties, to wecrk on that
schedulé. We do think, however,'that it would be best, at
least for Equitable and Dominion Peoples, not Lo have two
many things in this parcicular proceeding occurring at the
same time as the obligations in 1307(f). | |

As T said, I don't xrnow how many interrogatories

Dominion Peoples has received so far,,bﬂt Equitable hasn't

‘made 1ts definitive April 1307(f) filing and our

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 761-7150
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intﬁrrcgahory‘CQunt is in excess of 120. Tt looks to me as
though the 1307(f) cases are going to have a great deal of
scrubiny. |

JUDGE NEMEC:  Well, T...

M5. GEORGE: Your Honor, :‘coula‘just speak for
bominion Peoples and say that Dominion Peoples is able to
move forward on multiple fronts at dne time;

wWe've got this case before the Admiﬁistrative Law
Judge thab Equitable has brought against us. We are
invblved in a civil suit. We are able tc move fofward on
two fronts there. We don't need Equitable to ﬁake cére of
us 1n that regard. We can handle the 1307(f) hearing and
defend ourselves in this case as well; |

’JUDGE NEMEC: Yeah, 1'm not sure I understand the
interrelaticnship between this casc and the'TBG?(f).

MS. GEORGE: I don't either.

JUDGE NEMEC: Are Peoples and Equitable on a
gsirilar schedule in the 1307(f} proceeding?

MS. GEORGE:  l1derntical.

MR, THOMAS : Bc:h companies have an April 1 filing
and‘both companies have the obligation to submit their
direct cases on Qr’abou: tné first of April with dircét
testimony;

| Your Honor, you have been in the 1307(f}

preoceedings. You have essentially the same‘sort of

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (747} 761-7150
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schedule. The non-filing part:es have so mnany days ﬁo

conduct their discovery and submit Lestimony, and then the

' filing party, the utility, submits rebuttal. Then there's

surrebuttal and then fthere are hearings.

Probably in our casé, glveﬁ the way the schedules
normally work with utility's 1307(f) having many of the
same parties, one of us will have the firs: week in June,
éne of use will have the sccond week in June and Columbia
will have the Lhird -- Lhe first three weexs in June will
invplve the 1307(f) hearings for the‘Pitt$burqh area ¢as
compani@s.

’MR, KENNARD:  In that regard, Your Honor, this also

would occur after your recommended decision is due in the

Duquesne case. We are proposing trial in July or early

August. It works around all the issues anybody nas
presented so far, $o we Lhink it’'s appropriate to have
hearings at that time. |

MR. THOMAS: May it please Your Honor, I nbtiCe
from reading Dominién Peoples’® prehearing memo, they want
extra Lime to prepare their direct case. They have
proposed hearings ain Augus: in their prehearing memo. I'm

saying it's probably wiscr to slip them by a month and go

to Seplember,

At the same time, I'm not saying that we agree that

Dominion Peoples should be entitled to extra time to

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  [717)781-7150
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prepare their direct case, especially éftérihearing counsel
ﬁay;they can do several cases al one time.

JUDGE NBEMEC: Mr. Simms, any comménts?

MR. SIMMS: = Not at this time, Your Honor.

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr . Méody?

MR. MCODY: No, Your Honor.

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr. Picadio?

CMR. PICADIO: T would like to present this issue
that [ have raised as to the.. |

MR. SI1MMS: Your Hoacf, could you ask the gentleman
to speak up? I can't hear him.

MR. PICADIO: I would like to address in a motion
tne issue of treating separately the validity of the
PeoplBSwPaﬁt contract and under what circumstances can it
be set aside. The more cases I read, the more I can become
convinced Lhat that's a completely different issue.

MR. 'THOMAS: 1'm sorry, Your Honor, I could not

hear what Mr. Picadio was saying.

JUDGE NEMEC: Try it again.

MR. PICADIO: I want to raise the issue of whether
we can deal with the validity of tho Peorles-PACT contract
in a more rapid fashion in a mgtian. 1 said that the more
cases I read, the more it becomes apparent ko me that
that's a completely different issue, whethér the Commission

should become involved in further regulating the extent of

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761-7150
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competition in western Pennsylvan:a.
We have a customer here who relied on a filed

tariff, went out ard spent a mill:on and a half dollars to

“build a service line, entered into contracts with the

suppliers based upon what the public record indicated was
permissible.

1t seoems Lo me that on those facts, the Commiséion

has very, very limited power to invalidate that contract,

and 1 think that issue is a ﬁhreSthﬁviSSU& that’should be
addressed before we get jnLo how many other Limes Peoples
has waived retaidage and wheﬁher Equitable is also waiving
retainage and things like that. |

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr; Thomas, any résbonse?

MR. THOMAS: 1 think taat 1ssue may be tied up with
tﬁe Count 5 issue, Your Honor. T know that if Peoples
abandoned service and lost its service rights in’the Go.den
Triangle area, that contract isn't valid. And, there is a
separate civil proceeding involving various céntraet issues
in whiah’PACT i1s the defending party.

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr. Picadio?

MR. PICADLIO:  Judge Nemec, if you permit me to

raise this by motion, then Equitable will be required to

respond and set forth any case law they think supports a
position tnal appears Lo me to be entirely unfounded.

JUDGE NEMEC: Okay. You are certainly free to file

COMMONWEALTH BEPORTING COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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your mot:zon, and once you do, they will respond, I'm sure.
With regard to the bifurcaetion matter, I want to

have that in writing and I want to give parties a chance to

~regpond in writing. T thimk,that‘s how we will deal with

the bifurcation.

I terms of scheduling, you canvpraposefschedules in
your responses or in your motions and we will proceed from
tha£ point. |

Do we have any outstanding discovery matters to deal
with? | |

MR. KENNARD: Yes, Your Honor, we do. Just <n
terms of discovery status, by the end Qf'today, Eguitable
will have responses to all of :is discovery except for Set
5, which was delivered -- Set 5 was served last week.

Dominion Pacples, on the’other hard, is not gétting
answers to discovery, parlicularly those that related to
jnstaﬂcégywhere Equitable has not charged retainage, where
Equitable has not charged banking and balancing charges,
where Eguitable has made capital contributions, whefe
BEquitable has discounted its tariff rates. | |

The PUC regulations state that Dominion Peoples is

~entitbled to obtain discovery which is relevant to the issue

in this case, whether it relates to a claim or defense of

the party seeking the discovery or the ¢laim or defense of

the another parkty, in Lhis case Equitable.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717) 7617150
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Dominion Peoples has withdrawn its objections to

and, in fact, now answered the Equitable discovery relating

to those other instances besides PACT where it does not
collect retainage, and we are asking BEquitable be required
to do the same,

It's the Commission's policy to permit competition.

Obviously, competition is on price. Dominion Peoples'

Lariffs permit it to not collect the retainage, retainage
is discrelionary. It permits it to discount its
transportation rates. It permits’itkto en:ér into multai—
year contracts. Dominion ?eobies has fﬁled its tariffs.

What Equitable is doing here is atterpting to invent
a price war of somne type. They haven't really explained to
us why they think it's below cost, and I guess until we get
the testimony, we are nobt going to find out; We think in
that situation, Equitable's practices are relevant to that
inguiry. o

1f we are going o establish a pricing mechanism,
something called predatory pricing - - I don't know what
Equitable wants to call it. What they refer to as
predatory pricing, in their complaint they called it
cmmmérsial‘reasdnableness. | |

They aésert that Equilable’'s combinalion bf prices
and terms to PACT is predatory. Why is it predatory? Why

is it any different than what anyhbody else does in the

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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competitive markel{ in weslern Pennsy.vania. We think it's
completely relevant to the inquiry in this’case and
Equitable has, in fact, placed into i1ssue pricing issues
among public utilities with customers. |

When Dominion Peoples initial’ly objected to
EQuitable‘S'discuvéxy on this pointl, Bguitable claimed :t's
legitimate and fair for Eguitable to ihqu1re'concerning the-
extent Dominion Peoples’ waiver practices. Tt said it‘was

relevant because it averred it in its complaint. Yet, here

“porminion Peoples has mrade Lhe same averment of Eguitable lnk

its answer to paragraph 21 stating thal Equitable's tar;ff
also permits waiver and Equitable has done s0 in & number
of occasions.

Now in this praceeding,‘Equitab]e argues that, well,
it's only PACT that is at issue, that it's the pricing of
Dominion Péoples with respect'to'PACT and~elséwhere that
defines the scope of thig proceeding. But, we Can't have
two theories of sceope, Your ano:; one applicable to
Dorinion Feoples when Equitabie hasiasked questions ana one
applicable LOfEQULtable when Uominion Peoples is asking
gquestions.
| This case is in a discovery stage. Relevancy is a
broad standard, and SO 1gng as it bears an’any issue
related to the case, basically discovery 1s permitted.

Equitable claims that the records are not available.

COMMORNWEALTH REPORTNG COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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If you recall, initially -- this is notkthe first time we

have had a dispute on this point. The first time the

 interrogatory said, with respect toc overlapping service

territory, please identify the instances of where tariff
charges were not collected.

Equitable came back and said, we don't keep our
records that way, we can't tell you thch customers are in
Overlapping service territories ana which customérs are
not. We filed, in our second set, a request that didn‘t
have;ﬁhat limiter din theré, so we are not asking then to
bifurcabte out those —- sorry<ta uge that word, bifurcate —-
to separate out those instances wheré a customer was
Campetitive or not competitive. We simpiy asked for all
situations. |

I want to read back to Your Honozr, Equitéble's own
arguments where they were attempting to gét the same
information from Dcminion Peaples, which, as 1 stated, they
have. What tbey said about tne recbrd ;Ssue was, ''Dominion
Peoples has as record, a contract for each and every one of

the cirzumstances in which 1t has waived retainage.

‘Dominion Peoples can review its service agreements and

provide copies of Lhose agreements to which retainage is
waived."

Bquitable has -— first off, it is relévant, Your

- Honor. Secondly, Eguitable has the records by wvirtue of

COMMONWEALTH BEPORTING COMPANY (717} 761-7150
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its contracts. It can go through and do tne work that's

required under basic discovery. We think it's fair and we

are tired the objections and games playing when it comes to

this item and want answer.

As Mr. Thomas said a little while ago, they are
learning more and more every day zn;discovery, énd Dominion
Pemples’would like to gei to that point, Your Honor, where
we could learn something.

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr . Thomas. v

MR, THOMAS: If it please, Your Hénor, Mr. N:esen
will respond. ’ | ‘

MR. NIESEN: First of all, Your Honor, let's talk
apout the waiver of retainagé. We‘have answered that
guestion and many days ago provided those instances in
which Equitable has waived retaiha@e. We even gave the
name of the customer; I believe, to Dominion Péoples. We
did that on & highly confidential basis.

| My recollection, Your Honbr, s thac all of that was
the subjasct of two motions to compel'by ﬁominion Peoples,
which Your Honor dealt with, and the order that Your Honor
issued said thalt those answers were satisfactory.

kNQW in regard to what we have asked Dominion
Peoples; howaver, we had retainage gquestions which were
issued some time in the middle of December. and that is one

of the questions that was then answered finally late last

COMMGNWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761-7150
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week. T think it was on Thursday.
 As a résult of that answer, it was a highly

confidentia. answer so I won't say anything to discibse to
the confidential material in it, but I can say T believe
there were no names of customers .dentified, but there wvas
information in it which we feel is incomplete and which we
intend to follow up on. |

In regard Lo ~- and I think it's reasonable for us
Lo dc that. We gotL the answers on Thursday,'less than a
week ago. Those questions werefoutstandihg foi some time.
We waited fér the answers rather patiently, T think, and
now we are at the point where we :ntend to follow up on
them. ;

In our memorandum, we said that we have outstanding
follow-up interrogatories, and we also intend possibly to
depose Mr.‘Holmes who is the man :dentified as responsible
tor giving the answers to those retainage questicns.

What Mr. Kennard 1s raising in regavd to the

ﬁdisccvery issue is the subject of a motion to compel which

he has outstanding and which we answered an March the 10th,

I believe, Your Honor should have copies.

The issue becomes whether the discovery sought by
Dorinicn Peoples 1s relevant. If you are going to test
that, Your Honor, what you need taylock at 1s what is

alleged in the complain:z, in Equitable's complaint.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761-7150
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As we study our answer, what we have presented is

that Dom:nion Peoples is engaged in a pattern of conduct.

Using the waiver of retainage is an example. It's not
digscounting retainage, it's not discounting anykgf these
otherwise discountable rates. It is an entire waiver of

the retainage in a way that is done withoul economic

“justification and the result being, as we have argued, a

Cbelow-cost predatory rate.

We have the same kind of pattern and conduct
allegations made in Count 3 as well as Count 2. ALL of
taat, 1 think as we said in the answer, is relevant to
establishing the boundaries of discovery.

The issues presented in our ccmplair‘.t are not
whether‘either Peoples or Equitable disbaunts it |
discountable rales and charges. Both comrpanies do that.
what we have alleged is whether Dominion Peoplés, not
Equitable, is cnqaged in a pattern of conduct 1ﬁ pricing
that is unrelated to economic theory and without underlying
cost justificalion.

if Dominion Pedples wants to make that kind of
allegation and engage in tnis kind of bread discovery, it
should file a complaiht and it should do it under oath or
aﬁfirmaﬁion. Wwe will respond and we will deél with
discovery issues at chag poiht.

what we object to is the attempt to use —- to

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150
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mischaracterize our cgmpléint in a way that supports this
otherwise broad disgovery aboul every circumstance where a
rate has been discounted, every offer thal has been made in‘
regard to a discountable tariff provision.

That's beyond the scope of the complaint.’ It sinmply

has nothing to do with what we al.ege in the complaint and

~we think that the discovery that :s being sought here 13

not relevant or material to the allegations in our
complaint.

JUDGE NEMEC: Okay. Mr. Kennard.

MR. KENNARD: Your Honor, the issué here is

competition. Commission policy is to permil competition.

Competition occurs on price.

‘Equitab;e has stated that the scope of this
preceeding is about the degree to which pricing is related
to economic Lheory and is needéd to nmatch competition.
Competition is that whichk exists among Lhe companies, ahd
certainly relevant to that inquiry is what Equitable's
pricing practices are..

Thére has been focus on the issue of retainage, but
there are several key elements of the agreement between
PACT and Dominion Peoples that EQuitabie argues aré un-—
corpetitive,

The first :s the term of the‘aqreement, how long

does it last. We have asked Eguitable -- they have alleged

COMMONWEALTH REPORT NG COMPANY {717} 761.7150
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that's anti-competitive in a competitiﬁe market between
ukbility companiesky It's fair, certainly, to ask -— to
attempt to define that competition and how others competing
in that market behave, whether Equitable —- what's the
lorgest canﬁract they have. If they tﬁink'that'15 years is
too long, what's the longest contract they have?

The second item ig the transpertation rate itself,
what pr%ce per mcf does it cost to transport volumes

through the system? They have alleged that the 17 cents

- that Dominion Peoples charges is ant:-competitive,

predatory, below market conditions. Again, what's the

market condition; what is the lowest price that Equitable

has gone to; how is that competition defined?

They have alleged that Dominion Peoples has waived
retainage for PACT. That's true, but has Eguitable done it
also? We do have some discovery; that'S‘the one item outb

of the list I am going through Lhat we have some discovery

- on.

what about other tariff items? TIf that's - if
Dorinion Peoples, for example, charges PACT for banking and

balancing charges, has Equitable ever waived those; is that

“one of the items that Equitable waives, but Dominion

Pecples collects? We believe that that issue is very
relevant because it all comes back to the same point, and

Fhat is the 1307(f) case that Mr. Simms is prosecuting

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING CDMPANY {717) 761-7150
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against both companies.

There's all these terms and conditions that are in

‘the'agreement, Equiteble takes gach cne and says that

that's anti-competitive, iL's in excess of what is needed
Lo serve the market, and our gontenticon is that this is
just another competition case in western Pennsylvania.

There's nothing particularly notable about it. We do what

i needed to mecet the competition and we are following our

tariffs,

We are entitled to know what Equitable is‘doing
also. By bringing an allegation in a complaint that
alleged anti-competitive behavior, we are entitled'to know
wnat the competiticn is.

JUDGE NEMEC: Okay. Mr. Niesen.

MR, NlESﬁN:k’ Your ancr; Just briefly,kwe have
alleged in our compleint a pattern of conduct exempl:ified
by the circumstances with PACT which goes far beyond the
normai competition practices. And, we have compared that
in our ¢ompiaint and our answer with our circumstances with
PACT.

Hlere the retainage, and there s really no question
about it, has been waived in its entirety. Nothing is
being collected for retainage.

When it comes to looking at what discovery we must

answer, what we object to is the attempt to use our

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY . (717)761.7150
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complaint as a license to;discuss’this rather extremely

broad discovery about circumstances where we, in each and

every instance, have offered to waive or have waived an

otherwise discountable tariff charge. This simply isn't

proper,and it puts a spin on the complaint which is not

part of the complaint now or (inaudiblel...

JUDGE NEMEC:  Are you still there?
MR. NIESEN: I'm here, yes.

JUDGE NEMEC: I'm afra:d you broke up towards the

MR. HIESEN: I attempted to conclﬁde my remarks by
saying that the discovery that we have ubijected to is, in
our view,'so broad, It is immaterial, it is irrelevant to

the allegations we have made in our complaint, and we

object to using the complaint as a lzcense to obtain rather

- unlimited discovery about circumstances where we discounted

discountable rates.

That's not what our complaint was abaut,'is about
now or was about when it was fil@d,;Youf Honor .

JUDGE NEMEC: Okay. Mr. Picadio?

MR. PICADIO: I would like to be heard on thas

-~ because we have a similar issue.  ‘They have objected to a

nurber of our interrogatories. We are going to be filing a
motion to compel and it's xind of the same issue.

Equitable, as I understand it, is alleging that

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY . {7173 761-7150
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these practices are -- that they contend that Dominion
Pebples are engaging in are commercially unreasonable. Tt
seems to be that before you and u;timatély the Cdmmission

can make a determiraction of that, you have to see how

i widespread these practices are and how unusual they are,

Lf this level of compétition has existed in this
market for a long period of time and both companies are
doing fine, then’it seems to me that that would be
cextainly an important fact in Lhe overall determination as
to whether this level of competit:on is or is not |
commeraially unreasonable.

The other reason I think that these answers should
be compalled is becauge the Commission is being‘asked to

invalidate-a contract here because the price level was

‘below that which Equitable contends was legally valid. Now

it seems to me Lhat if there are a lol of other contracts
out there that were made below that same threshold, the

Commission could inadvertently be invalidating a whole lot

of contracts w:.thout even knowing it unless all of this

information is before it before it acts.

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr. Nieseni

MR. NIESEN;  Your Honor, as I said at the outset,
we have identified in a highly confidential response, those
two circumstances where we have’waived retainage. We even-

gave the customer names to Dominion Peoples.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY - (717) 761-7150
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Thé bominion Peoples' answer to a waiver of
retainage interrogatory, it identifies —— 1t provides
preliminary information, also of a hmghly:confidentlal
nature, which we believe requires further specificat:on.

1 guess the answer to Mr. Picadio is that we have

provided the information as he suggested as to the number

of customers we have waived retainage and the names of the

customers. We are still waiting for Dominion Peoples to
provide a s-milar detail and response to our interrogatéry.

‘MR. KENNARD:  We want to get to the point where we
need clarification of an interrogatory, number one. ‘Number
two, the retainage issue is about ten percent of what we
are Lalking aboulb.

JUDGE NEMEC:  Excuse me a second. Are you saying
that you feel you have answered the PACT interrogatcries?

MR;‘NIESEN; We have not answeréd the PACT
interroqaﬁories, Youryﬁcbor,

JUDGE NEMEC: The fesponse‘that you just provided,
was thal in response Lo Mr. Picadio?

MR. NIESEN: Yes.

JUDGE NEMEC: Do you intend to answer the

interrogatories.

MR. NTESEN:  Wwhat response == you mean a response
to an interrogatory, Your Honor?

JUDGE NEMEC: Yes.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY -~ {717) 761-7150
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MR. NIESEN: No, that resp@nse was a response to a
Peoples' interrogatory. -

| JUDGE NEMEC: You neard Mr. Picadio say that they
are going to be filing a motion to compel.

MR. NIESEN: Sure. As Your Honor said earlier, Mr.
Picadio can filé mctions that he feels appropriate. - We
will respond to that in due course.

JUDGE NEMEC: All right. Mr. Kennard, you were
saylng?

‘MR. XENNARD: I was stating‘that MrikNieSen stated
that they have already answered the question on retainage.
My point is it’'s ncet that the - thg‘inter:cgatory is not
limited to retainage. It asked to know what tariff itenms
have been waived or not collected by Bquitable.

Tf Dominion Pecples has waived or not collected
fct&iﬁage, but collects banking and balancing, for example,
it's relevant that Equitable doeSn’t, and we are entitled
to look all the way across all those parti¢ular tariff
points to determine where Eguitable’s pricing is at in
order to be able to deferd and have any real ihput.—~ any
real defense of this case in terms of defining what is
competitinn in western Pennsy}vanié‘ So, we really need
these answers and we hope..l’

MR. NIESEN: ‘this is Mr. Niesen, Your Honor. 1L

think that's where we...

COMMONWEALTEK HEPORTING COMPANY (7173 761.7150
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JUDGE NEMEC:  Hold on a second. Let him...
MR. NIESEN: I'm sorry?

JUDGE NENMEC: Let's let Mr. Kennard finish. Go

N ahead, Mr. Kennard.

-~ MR. KENNARD: We would hope we could get an order
out of Yourrnonor compelling answers.
JUDGE NEMEC: Go ahead, Mr. Niesen.
MR. NIESEN: I suppose that is where we disagree
with Mr. Kennard and Peoples, Your Honor. We daa’ﬁ think

tnat our complaint warrants the type of discovery that

Peoples is attempting in the disputed interrogatories.

I would pointVOut in that regard that on our side of
the table, we have not presented similar gquestions to
Peoples asking it to identify each and every instance where
it‘has waived, or discounted I shouléd say, an'otherwise‘
discauntable’tariff charge, or in additian 1dentify those
situations where it has offered to d:scoun; an otherwise
discountable tariff charge,

Tt just simply goes beyond what the substance of the

corcplaint is, Your Honor.

MS. GEORGE:  Your Honor, may I speak, please?

JUDGE NEMEC: Ms. George, go ahead.

MS. GEORGE: Your Honor, you are beihg asked to
decide whether behavior eﬁgageé 1n.by Pecpies is predatory

or antiwcampetztive. In order for you tc do that, you need

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY {717)761-7150
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to understand the context of westerr% Fennsylvania utility-
to-utility competition.

In order for you to understand that,céntext, you nbt
only need to know whal Peoples does, but in this case you

need to know what Equitable does so you can compare what

Peoples does with what Equitable does and~decide; ves,

Peoples did sométhing that is unfair, or no, Peoples has
not done something that is unfair or preda:gry,

We cannot defend ourselves and say our behavior is
not anti-competitive, our behavior is not predatory because
——and thé way we can prove tnat is by showing you what
Bquitable does. We zan't do that if they kidon’rt answer i:he
questions that we ask.

It goes beyond just the fact that they have objected
to some of these questionrs. We ask them a question and we |
ask them,‘you know, identify which individuals has

tirsthand knowledge. Their response is, we are uncertain

what firsthand knowledge means. What kind of games are we

playing'here?

This is what we are up against. How can we defend
ourselves unless we have the same ianrmation’about what
they are doing, what the rest of the cqmpetitive
environment in weslern Pennsylvania is? We have smmé
knowledge from their customers who have come to us and told

us what they do, bubt we want to know extensively whatl they

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  {717) 761-7150
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do so we have a better context.

That's all we are asking for, to give you the
1nt0fmation you need to understand to make'a deciéian.

JUDGE NEMEC: Okay. Mr. Niesen.

MR. NIESEN:  Your Honor, again I return to the
retainage question. We haveygiVEn them thosekinstanées
where we waived retainage. We have even given them the
customer name. What we are waiting for Still is a similar
like response Lo our questions.

’ At that point then it would seem there will be egual
information distributed, as Ms. George suggests, and the

additional questions sought by Peoples which ask for all

instances of discounting tariff charges, a question which

we, ourselves as complainants, have'notkpresented‘to
Dmmiﬁioh Peoples at this pﬁiﬁt, those questions are what is
neither relevant nor material Lo Lhis case. |

MR . KENNARD: Whether Equitable has’asked the same
interragatary of us has nb hearing whétsoever on whethef or
not we are entitled to ask a question. 1f they wan® to ask
for more discovery on us on'thosekpoints, certainly we are

not geing to object on the grounds of relevance. We are

‘going to enter into an inguiry és to what they want now and

how ta best answer it and not refuse Lo answerritt
JUDGE NEMEC: ALl right. I will suggest something

and then Equitable can respond ané Peoples can respond. I
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am going to suggeSt that counsel for Equilable and Peopleé
and PACT, to the extent that you want to, Mr, éicadio,
schedule an informal conference and go :hrbugh quéstion by
questibn which ones are objected to, which ones you are
going to answer and how you are gaihg to answer them.

Once you have done that; present to me a detailed
listing of each énd every discovery question that is
disputed and the basis for the dispute.

MR. KENNARD: We have done that already, Your
Honor .  we posed the 1nterrogator1e5‘tb Equitable. They
came back and said they wouldﬁ‘t answer them. We then
called themn up and said, would you p;ease?’ They éaid, no,

it's not relevant, we refuse to answer them. Ther we filed

| our mqtion to compel and they filed their answer. It's all

up there. |

JUDGE NEMEC:, The answer you are referring to is
the one of March ?0th? | |

MR. KENNARD: Yes, Your Honor, andrgur motion to
compéi wég filed five days previous.

| JUDGE NEMEC : Are there not other outstahding

interrogatories that are in dispute betwéen you and
Equitable?

MR. KENNARD: Only the ones that are identified in

our original motion to compel and to which they respond in

- their answer. Those are the ones that are...

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY  (717) 761-7150




FORSLY

10

1

I3

14

15

16

17

181

14

20

2]

22

23 |

T

25 4

’ ’ 77
JUDGE NEMEC: Okay. I Can deal wicth that., If
that's spelled cut in the motion to compcl'and their
angwer, I can deal with that‘ 1 have a detailed listing of
what is in dispute.
MR. KENNARD: Other than thaﬁ;kthere’s dothing else
that is overdue, outstanding. o

JUDGE NEMEC: Is it your intention to file a motion

to compel, Mr. Picadio?

MR. PICADIO: Yes.

JUDGE NEMEC: Okay,‘and’then they can respond to
that and I will have that in front of me. |

MR. PICADIO: Yes. ;

JUDGE NEMEC:  In terms of the motiOn to’biﬁurcate,
you are going to file a motion and once you file that
motion, Mr. Thomas and Mr. Niesen, ﬁhen the parties Qill
respond to that, and then 1 will deal with that. Okay?

MR. THOMAS:  Ckay, Your Homor. |

JUDGE NEMEC:  Anything from OTS?

MR. EIMMS: No, -Your chor,

JUDGE NEMEC:  Mr. Moody?

QR. MOODY : NG, Your Honor.

JUDGE NEMEC: ’YDU have been ﬁretty qu@et.

MR. MOODY: It scems to me that at thls point what
18 being diséussed is between the other parties.

JUDGE NEMEC: There has been a lot cf talking and 7T
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‘have a lot of work to do here to sort it outﬁ_'Does anyone

~on Lhe phone want a copy of the transcript?

MR. MOODY: Not for me, Your Honor.

;MR' THOMAS:_ Yes, Your Honbr, Equi:ablefdoés.

JUDGE NEMEC: All right. We are going to adjourn
at this point, and 1 expect to hear from youyali in due |
course.’ Thank you for your participation. |

(Whereupon, at 11:20 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.)

CERTIFICAMATE

! hereby certify, as the stencgraphic
reﬁﬁrter, that the foregoing proceedings were reported by
me and thereafter reduced to typewriting by me or under my
direction; ahd that this transcript is a true and accurate

record to the best of my ability.

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY, INC.

BY: MM»X/WE% 3

Barbara A. Spin”/

COMMONWEALTH REPORTING COMPANY (717) 761-7150




